DRAFT  Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

April 6, 2005


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

April 6, 2005
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, April 6, 2005.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem Brant Murray; Comr. Wayne Gray; 

Comr. Anna Sadler; and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Charlie Cameron; Dave Clark; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Courtney Gallop; Andy Garman; Butch Osborne; Tim Terry; Chris Seawell; Tamas Castro; Janice Darlington; Paul and Tami Farming; Michael Chesson; Vernon Garrett; Kevin Schwartz; Jay Overton; Harry Thompson; Bob Edwards; Deborah Bryant; Tom Alexander; Fletcher Willey; Colleen Oaksmith; Matt Artz; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the pledge of allegiance. 

Mayor Muller noted that Comr. Gray was called away and would not be in attendance at today's meeting.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - ATTORNEY CHRIS SEAWELL
Attorney Chris Seawell spoke concerning LaFogata Restaurant and the removal of the curb cut on US 158; he represents the owners of LaFogata Restaurant; the two (2) entrances are important and affects the value of the property and business; his clients never received a notice of the public hearing which identified Maione's Restaurant which was not in existence at that time; all members of the Planning Board present voted to deny the amendment as they felt that the site had been purchased in good faith with the curb cut access to US 158; he feels one business is being singled out and being adversely affected; he filed a protest petition on behalf of the owners which was filed too late; he urged the Board to deny the amendment and feels that the LaFogata owners should be treated equally.

Mayor Muller made sure that Mr. Seawell was aware that removal of the curb cut would complete the connection to the central curb cut which was how the site was originally designed.  Mr. Seawell said he is not sure that this would be possible.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - HARRY THOMPSON

Harry Thompson, Nags Head resident; he has concerns about what appears to be a trend to revisit policy matters voted on by existing or previous Boards; Comr. Oakes has on his agenda today issues that have already been discussed and voted on by the Board and should not be discussed again unless a group of citizens requests another discussion; he asked that the Board respect previous Board decisions and not revisit issues again.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller closed Audience Response.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEE WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Mayor Muller recognized Tim Terry, Public Safety - Police Division, for three (3) years of service.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #9 to FY 04/05 Budget


Second reading of Budget Adjustment #8 to FY 04/05 - from March 2, 2005, Board meeting

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Consideration of Personnel Grievance Panel policy on distribution of employee databases 

-
Consideration of request for intern for May - July 2005

-
Consideration of lease/purchase resolution for capital items

-
Consideration of renewal contract with NTelos leasing space on Municipal Complex Water Tower

-
Consideration of payment of water impact fee for Glidden Street bathhouse

-
Formal approval of agreement with Coastal Contractors for fill for South Nags Head Fire Stn lot
-
Request for Public Hearing to consider citizen comment on the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP)

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider proposed Zoning Text Amendment of Section 48-7 
definition of words and terms to modify definition of a restaurant

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider proposed Zoning Text Amendment of Section 48-84 in 
reference to lot fill standards

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider proposed Zoning Text Amendment of Section 48-524 (b) 
(2) site plan requirements to require proposed building floor plans to be included in site plan 
submittal applications

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider proposed Zoning Test Amendment to add Section 48-407 
(b) (3) (m) Municipally owned public access facilities
MOTION:    Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

A copy of Budget Adjustments #8 and #9, as adopted, are attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

Personnel Grievance Panel Policy

The summary sheet explaining the proposed policy, as approved, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Staff is continuing to refine the Personnel Grievance process as outlined in the Town's Personnel Policy.  Request Board approval of the below listed policy, requested by Personnel Grievance Panel members:

"Town staff is to forward the following information to Personnel Grievance Panel members (both employee and voter members) quarterly:  discipline database, grievance database, and termination database."

Request for intern

The summary sheet requesting an intern, as approved, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Staff has received a request from college student Allison Hutchins requesting to assist the Town as a summer intern for the May - August 2005 timeframe.  Attached please find a copy of the letter forwarded to Ms. Hutchins from Town Manager Fuller."

Lease/Purchase resolution

The Lease/Purchase resolution, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING LEASE/PURCHASE OF CAPITAL ITEMS

'The Board approved within the budget financing the purchase of replacement vehicles and equipment in various departments including two commercial refuse trucks in P/W Sanitation, a mower in P/W Facilities, a 4WD SUV,  Crown Vic, and a command trailer in Police, a pickup truck in Water Operations, and chemical storage equipment in Fresh Pond.   Based on the responses received, Staff recommends that RBC Centura be awarded 
'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head through its Mayor, with the consent and approval of the Board of Commissioners, has entered into a contract with RBC Centura for the purchase of capital items to include:  

-
Two (2) commercial refuse trucks in Public Works Sanitation

-
Mower in Public Works Facilities

-
Four-wheel drive SUV, Crown Victoria, Command Trailer in Police

-
Pickup truck in Water Operations

-
Chemical storage equipment in Fresh Pond

'WHEREAS, the said contract, bearing the date _______________ qualifies as a tax-exempt obligation of the Town, pursuant to the Internal Revenue Code of 1986.

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners authorizes the aforesaid contract, bearing the date ___________ by and between the Town of Nags Head and RBC Centura  together with the amount to be paid thereunder, be and the same are hereby designated as a qualified tax-exempt obligation of the Town for purposes of Section 265 (b) (3) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986."

Ntelos leasing contract

The summary sheet concerning the Ntelos contract, as approved, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Attached please find a renewal contract between the Town and NTelos for the lease of space on the Municipal Complex Water Tower.  This agreement would extend the lease agreement with NTelos for an additional five (5) years until June 2010."  

Glidden Street

The summary sheet concerning request for funds for Glidden Street outdoor shower, as approved, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"The Islander Hotel, located next to the Glidden Street Beach Access, installed an outdoor shower for use by visitors to the Access - visitors frequently used the Hotel's shower.  The shower was installed with a hookup to well water and not Town water.  Staff was directed to construct a shower at the Glidden Street Beach Access with a hookup to the Town water system.

'The cost of $3,000 is required for water impact fee payment to the Town for the construction of the Glidden Street shower.  In addition, $275 is required for water tap fee and construction costs are estimated to be no more than $500."

Agreement with Coastal Contractors for SNH Fire Station lot fill

The summary sheet concerning the lot fill contract with Coastal Contractors, as approved, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Attached please find the agreement with Coastal Contractors for fill for the South Nags Head Fire Station lot. The contract is provided for Board ratification at the April 6, 2005, Board of Commissioners meeting.  Coastal Contractors has been authorized to proceed with the fill process for the Fire Station lot."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider Zoning Text and Map Amendments to add Section 48-447 proposed Soundside Overlay District - from February 2, 2005, Board meeting
Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated March 29, 2005 which read in part as follows:

"The Board of Commissioners discussed the second draft ordinance of the proposed Soundside Residential Dwelling Overlay District at their January 5, 2005 meeting.  As a result of the Board’s discussion, additional modifications to the draft have been made and are being reviewed again for consideration.  The current changes bring the ordinance back closer to the terms and requirements of the originally proposed ordinance with the following changes: 

· The maximum allowable square footage for single-family dwellings would be 3,500 square feet and 5 bedrooms.  Large residential dwellings would also be permitted, but would be limited to a 4,200 square foot maximum with no increase in the maximum number of 5 bedrooms.  The minimum lot size for the permitting of a large residential dwelling would also be increased by 50% above the present 16,000 square foot lot size to a 24,000 square foot minimum lot size.  

· Maximum lot coverage would be 20 percent, but would exclude the lot area occupied by a graveled private access road provided the improved graveled area was not used for required parking. 

· The horizontal porch railings requirement has been removed.

· A provision has been added requiring all utilities to be placed underground 

· The requirement that all residential structures must be piling supported has been modified to exempt structures whose ground floor is four or more feet above the base flood elevation (BFE).

'The attached ordinance is also presented for your consideration.

'Staff Recommendation

Staff contends that the first draft of the ordinance objectively and comprehensively captured the development traits inherently found in this area, and as such, would have preserved and perpetuated such development characteristics.  Staff finds that the regulations found in the present draft of the proposed Soundside Residential Dwelling Overlay District, which are much closer to the terms and requirements of the original draft, are more favorable than the previously considered draft.  However, with regard to the maximum heated living space for a dwelling within the overlay district, staff continues to maintain that the 3,500 square foot maximum dwelling size is in fact generous in comparison to the typical size of dwellings found within the overlay.  Consequently, staff does not support the provision to allow for the 4,200 square foot maximum dwelling size, even with the more stringent lot size requirement and recommends that such provision be stricken from the proposed ordinance.  

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board at their meeting on February 15, 2005 voted 4-1 to recommend denial of this ordinance amendment."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, March 24, 2005 and on Thursday, March 31, 2005 as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:23 a.m.

Michael Chessen, Soundside Road property owner; appreciates intent of the Town to retain the aspects of the area; agrees that the Town should take measures to preserve existing character; some provisions are in direct conflict with the stated intent; he addressed all notes in the ordinance; he emphasized that the character of the neighborhood is not based on roof pitch and siding but cottages and open spaces.

Deborah Bryant, Nags Head resident; she is opposed to the proposed overlay district because one area is being singled out; there are already new regulations in place for size, architectural features, etc. to keep the old Nags Head style and she doesn't see the need for additional regulations.

Tom Alexander, Soundside Road property owner; 20% minimum lot coverage is in conflict with intent of old Nags Head style, i.e., wrap-around porch would be difficult to maintain; request Board to look at sizes of all lots in that area.

Colleen Oaksmith, Soundside Road property owner; encouraged Board to readdress lot coverage that may remove wrap-around porches; she has no issue with the new ordinance except for Soundside Road repaving; wants assurance that she will not have to pave two (2) city blocks of road when she requests a building permit; appreciates efforts to preserve this part of the Town; she questioned how many lots are actually on Soundside Road; Mayor Muller explained that the issue being discussed today is the proposed ordinance and not Soundside Road; Ms. Oaksmith feels unresolved issues concerning Soundside Road should be addressed by the Board at some point.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:41 a.m.

ORIGINAL MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the Soundside Road Overlay District ordinance as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes.  

MOTION TO AMEND:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to amend the motion to increase allowable lot coverage to 25%.  The motion to amend was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

ORIGINAL MOTION AS AMENDED:  The motion as amended passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

The ordinance concerning Soundside Road Overlay District, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider amendments to Section 48-562 for civil citations, first offense 

- from February 2, 2005, Board meeting
Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated March 22, 2005 which read in part as follows:

"Attached is a proposed ordinance to amend Town Code Section 48-562 which provides for remedies to zoning violations.  All of the enforcement remedies set forth under Section 1-6 are presently available in the enforcement of the zoning chapter.  The proposed amendment deals specifically with the assessing of civil penalties.  Civil penalties are typically only assessed after failure to comply with an originally issued notice of violation.  In other words, they are a secondary and not a primary enforcement action under the Zoning Chapter.  

'The proposed amendment would allow civil penalties to become a primary or first step enforcement action under limited circumstance, with those circumstances being (1) the use of property or the construction or alteration of structures without an approved conditional use permit or zoning permit, and (2) the obstructing or interfering with an official in the execution of his duties in the enforcement of the ordinance.  This first line use of civil penalties has precedence in the Town Code, namely the Soil Erosion and Sedimentation Control Chapter, where civil penalties may be immediately imposed for violations involving the failure to have an approved erosion control plan and for interfering with officials in carrying out their enforcement duties.  

'Planning and Development staff are proposing and recommending the adoption of the proposed ordinance to provide the same level and choice of enforcement options under the Zoning Chapter of the Town Code as presently made available under the Soil Erosion and Sedimentation Control Chapter of the Code.

'Planning Board Recommendation

At their meeting on January 18, 2005 the Planning Board by a 4-1 vote recommended the adoption of the proposed ordinance as presented.  Mr. Jones cast the dissenting vote, stating he felt the additional enforcement measure was not necessary."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, April 24, 2005, and on Thursday, April 31, 2005,  as required by law.

Mayor Muller distributed a revised ordinance for consideration by the Board amending Chapter 1 General Provisions instead of the ordinance amending Chapter 48 Zoning.  The revised ordinance for consideration amended Section 1-6 (m) to add the following:  "No time period for compliance need be given and civil penalties may e immediately assessed for failure to have either an approved conditional use permit or an approved zoning permit, or for obstructing, hampering or interfering with an authorized representative while in the process of carrying out his official duties."

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:00 a.m.

Deborah Bryant, Nags Head resident; feels the proposed ordinance puts too much power to whoever is on the job site on a particular day; the Town has a reputation for this type of enforcement; she does not want to put any more power in the hands of the building inspectors who she feels have too much power already; feels the Town can provide some education to builders.

Kevin Schwartz; Nags Head resident; he is not in support of all zoning violations being treated equally and allowing Planning staff to determine this action; feels it is too much discretion for staff; Mayor Muller explained that very specific circumstances must be met in order to apply this ordinance; Mr. Schwartz said that he does not feel staff will act fairly at all times and questioned why give staff that authority anyway.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:07 a.m.

Comr. Oakes said that staff has tools to use for enforcement now and he is not in favor of the proposal.  Town Manager Fuller agreed that there are tools in place now but they are not enough to enforce the Town Code.

Comr. Sadler said that she feels an additional ordinance is not necessary for the few who violate the Code and she strongly opposed the proposed ordinance.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray disagreed with Ms. Bryant's comments; ultimately the Board is responsible for the actions of employees; he is in support of the proposed ordinance and feels it is well-intended.  He agrees with the Planning Board majority recommendation.

Town Manager Fuller said that the ordinance was designed for about 2% of the people staff deals with.  With the current cost of land, people are factoring in violating laws as part of the costs of doing business; the ordinance would not be used except in extreme circumstances.  He also noted that he ultimately has to concur with the penalty amount.   

Mayor Muller said that while he wished the Town did not need to have such an ordinance, more power enforcement tools are necessary. 

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to adopt the revised version of the ordinance amending Chapter 1-6 (m) of the Town Code.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which failed 2 - 2 with Comr. Sadler and Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes (Comr. Gray was absent.).

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the March 2, 2005, Regular Session minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment projects – Town Manager Fuller
Dare County Sales Tax increase - Dare County Board of Commissioners adopted a sales tax increase for beach nourishment at their meeting on Monday, April 4, 2005.   Comr. Sadler commended the Dare County Board of Commissioners for taking this step.  Mayor Muller agreed with Comr. Sadler. 

State Advisory Board - State legislation has been introduced to create an advisory body on beach  nourishment.

933 Project - A letter has been forwarded to the State Division of Water Resources asking them to review the proposed 933 project.  

Trip to view beach nourishment projects - Comr. Oakes and Town Manager Fuller went on a trip to Kure, Carolina, Wrightsville, and Emerald Isle beaches recently to view beach nourishment projects and to see firsthand what beaches looked like that have been nourished.  

Comr. Sadler questioned when the Town would see the results of the CSI analysis of the beach sand testing at Oregon Inlet and Pea Island.  Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that results are due in  by July 25, 2005 and should include sand profiling of the Town's beaches to look at recent year erosion. 

Comr. Sadler directed staff to keep up with legislation concerning groins for beach nourishment; Mayor Muller suggested that the Board consider adding Nags Head to a local bill as an area where groins may be permitted, even temporary groins that may be removed.  

Town Manager Fuller is to check on the State Bill concerning the use of temporary groins to slow beach erosion.

Sprigging berm contract - Town Manager Fuller

Town Manager Fuller reported that sprigging of the emergency berm is a part of the required agreement.  The contractor, in order to complete in time, needs to begin sprigging by Friday, April 8, 2005.  He requested that the Board authorize the signing of the contract for sprigging of the berm  in the amount of $281,000 to do the sprigging.  He stated further that he has been reasonably assured that FEMA will reimburse the project although paperwork has not been received yet.

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to authorize staff to execute the berm sprigging contract in the amount of $281,000 so that the beach grass planting can begin Friday, April 8, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

Second reading - Proposed amendment to Hotel District Unified Access Plan to delete an existing access to US 158, South Croatan Highway - from February 2, 2005, Board meeting
Mayor Muller noted that attorney Chris Seawell spoke this morning during Audience Response.  Mayor Muller said that NC DOT continues to state that no curb cuts are safer than curb cuts; he does not want to wait for people to die before amending the plan to remove the curb cut.

Comr. Sadler spoke against the proposed amendment to delete the US 158 access in front of LaFogata's Restaurant; she asked the Board to consider that this request is not being consistent with what the Town stands for.

Mayor Muller noted that the Board has voted on that curb cut four (4) times until the previous owner received what was wanted; he also noted that nothing would be changed until the property is redeveloped.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray feels that there is a big difference between the Beach Road and bypass traffic; to plan for the future of Nags Head that intersection would be safer without the curb cut.  His decision today is not designed to injure that business/site but is an effort to make sure that intersection is safer in the future. 

Comr. Oakes feels safety can be improved without the curb cut and supports its removal upon change of use of that site.

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to adopt the amendment to the Hotel District as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 3 - 1 with Comr. Sadler casting the NO vote (Comr. Gray was absent.).

MOTION TO RECONSIDER MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to reconsider the original motion.  The motion to reconsider was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.). 

Tamas Castro, co-owner of LaFogata's Restaurant; stated that accidents he has seen have occurred at the intersections on the west side of the bypass at the entrances/exits to the Outer Banks Mall; he understands that, if adopted, the amendment would not require any change to the curb cut now - only if a site plan were a requirement for the site.  

Comr. Sadler asked that Board members delay the vote on this issue as she did not feel that the Restaurant owners were fully aware of the curb cut access north of the property.

MOTION:    Mayor Muller made a motion to approve the amendment to the Hotel District as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

MOTION TO TABLE:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to table the vote on the amendment to the Hotel District until the May 4, 2005 Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which failed 2 - 2 with Mayor Muller and Mayor Pro Tem Murray casting the NO votes. (Comr. Gray was absent.).

MOTION TO TABLE:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to table the vote on the amendment to the Hotel District until the May 4, 2005 Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).  

Second reading - Proposed amendments to the Traffic Control Map: Gull Street/US 158 intersection and Cajun Tuna Court - from March 2, 2005, Board meeting

The memo from the Director of Public Safety dated February 23, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"As the Board of Commissioners is aware, major improvements are in the process of being completed on U.S. Highway 158, South Croatan Highway, at and around the intersection with Gull Street. These improvements also involve the Tanger Outlet Center property, which is located on the west side of U.S. Highway 158 and when the project has been completed by NCDOT creates a new center entrance/exit to the Tanger Outlet property. A part of this NCDOT project includes the installation of traffic signal light at the intersection of U.S. Highway 158 at Gull Street and the new center entrance/exit to the Tanger Outlet property.  I am therefore requesting and recommending the Town’s Traffic Control Map be amended, by ordinance, as follows:

1. That a “No Parking Tow – Away” Zone be established on the west side of U.S. Highway 158, S. Croatan Highway, from the southern edge of the driveway at 7000 S. Croatan Highway extending south to W. Greyeagle Street.










2. That both the north and south driveways on the Tanger Outlet property located on the west side of U.S. Highway 158, 7100 S. Croatan Highway, be designated, by ordinance, as “right turn only” (also prohibits No Left Turns – No Thru Traffic) exits.














'It is further recommended that the ordinance(s) become effective upon notification being made on the Nags Head Traffic Control Map and the erection of appropriate signs giving notice of the regulation hereby enacted."

The memo from the Public Works Director dated April 11, 2005, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"On January 24, 2005, NCDENR – Public Water Supply Section issued their final approval for the waterline extension to serve Cajun Tuna Court, off West Carolinian Circle.  This improvement, along with the paving of the street, was completed by Mike Kelly in preparation to develop the two lots at the north end of the cul-de-sac, obtained in his land exchange with the Town.  The water system improvements consist of 180 linear feet of 4-inch PVC pipe, with associated valves and meter boxes.  Prior to the State’s approval, Nags Head Water Distribution inspected and accepted the project.

'In addition to the waterline, Cajun Tuna Court was designed and paved in accordance with the Town’s “Street Standards”.  The required test results have been received and the street was determined to meet all our requirements.  At this time, I recommend that the street and water system improvements be accepted by the Town."

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to adopt the Traffic Control Map ordinances concerning a stop sign at Cajun Tuna Court and no-parking, tow-away and right-turn only designations at Gull Street/US 158 as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

A copy of the Traffic Control Map ordinances concerning Cajun Tuna Court and Gull Street/US 158, as adopted, are attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

Second reading - Proposed amendment to Town Code concerning residency requirement - from March 2, 2005, Board meeting

The summary sheet was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Attached please find Section 2-181 from the Town Code of Ordinances.  Mayor Muller will lead the discussion at the March 2, 2005, Board meeting on this section which requires Town residency for the following Town employees:  town manager, deputy town manager, all department heads, and department of public safety assistant department heads.  Also attached please find the proposed ordinance.

At the March 2, 2005, Board meeting, the Board passed a motion to adopt the residency requirement ordinance as presented which requires Town residency only for the Town Manager and the Public Safety Director.   First time adoption of an ordinance requires 4/5 of the Board's vote therefore this ordinance is returning for second reading/adoption at the April 6, 2005, Board meeting."

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning residency as presented which requires that only the Town Manager and the Public Safety Director be Town residents.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

A copy of the ordinance concerning residency, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

Cost analysis to fund changes requested by Fire and Ocean Rescue - from March 2, 2005, Board meeting

Assistant Fire Chief Butch Osborne summarized his memo dated March 30, 2005 which read in part as follows:

"At March 2, 2005 Board of Commissioners Meeting, I recommended three (3) service level increases for the Ocean Rescue Unit for the upcoming 2005 beach season.  The Board of Commissioners requested that staff bring back the costs for these three (3) service level increases at the April 6, 2005 Meeting. These increased staffing recommendations are prioritized as listed below: 

1. An additional Ocean Rescue Truck Supervisor

2. An additional A.T.V. Zone (lifeguard-staffed)

3. An additional Fixed Ocean Rescue Lifeguard Stand to be placed at Hollowell Street













'Attached are the estimated costs in salary and equipment for these three (3) recommended positions.  The Ocean Rescue Truck for the proposed additional Ocean Rescue Supervisor and the A.T.V. for the proposed A.T.V. Zone already exist in our vehicle inventory.  If this service level increase is approved the Ocean Rescue Truck and the A.T.V. for these two (2) positions would be replaced as part of the Town’s Vehicle Replacement Schedule. Ocean Rescue Captain Chad Motz and I will be available to answer any questions you may have."

Public Works Director Dave Clark explained he expects the Curlew Street Beach access to be completed by Memorial Day weekend.  

Mayor Muller noted that the Town Manager has recommended that the Supervisor position on the beach and the additional ATV lifeguard position be approved. 

Chief Osborne noted that there are sufficient funds in the budget to fund all of the positions.  

Mayor Muller said that he has excused Town Manager Fuller from the Board meeting for a short time to discuss land acquisition with a property owner.


MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the following three (3) positions requested by staff:  an additional Ocean Rescue Truck Supervisor; an additional A.T.V. Zone (lifeguard-staffed); and an additional Fixed Ocean Rescue Lifeguard Stand to be placed at Hollowell Street.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller.  

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that he would prefer that the Board follow the Town Manager's recommendation.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 3 - 1 with Mayor Pro Tem Murray casting the NO vote. (Comr. Gray was absent.).

Town Manager Fuller returned to the Board meeting.

RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 11:55 a.m. and scheduled to reconvene at 1:30 p.m.

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:30 p.m.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Sandcastle Village Subdivision Plat Withdrawn

Mayor Muller noted that the Sandcastle Village Subdivision Plat agenda item was withdrawn by the applicant.   

Consideration of two (2) resolutions regarding wind borne debris legislation

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated March 29, 2005 which read in part as follows:

"John M. Bratcher from Insurance Services Office, Inc. (ISO) conducted a survey with the Building Officials for the Town of Nags Head on June 10, 2004.  This survey was conducted to update the Town’s current Building Code Effectiveness Grading Schedule (BCEGS) rating.  The results of this survey will result in a regression of the Town BCEGS class 3 rating to a class 8 rating.  This regression in BCEGS rating was a result of Building Code Councils (BCC) action several years ago not to include the wind borne debris provisions contained in the International Building Code into the North Carolina Building Code. These regulations if adopted would require protection of openings with shutters or debris resistant windows in new homes.

'In 2006, the Building Code Council anticipates adopting into the Building Code a definition for a “wind borne debris region”. This definition if adopted by the Building Code Council would require protection of (openings) windows in buildings only within 1,500 feet the mean high water of the Atlantic Ocean. The existing Building Code classifies all areas that are generally east of the Inter Coastal Waterway in the same high wind zone. If code section (1609.1.4) was adopted without the proposed 1,500 foot amendment, all new residential structures in Nags Head would have to provide wind borne debris protection regardless of distance from the ocean. Staff does not feel that wind borne debris damage is limited to an area only within 1,500 feet of the Atlantic Ocean.

'The BCEGS classifications are distributed by ISO for use by property/casualty insurers to assist in their insurance underwriting and premium development programs for residential and commercial properties. Most, if not all of the coastal communities that have be reevaluated by ISO have suffered the same loss of BCEGS rating.  In a July 29, 2004 letter to Mr. George Brown (letter attached), Chairman Craven County Board of Commissioners, Department of Insurance Commissioner Jim Long discusses the loss of BCEGS rating states “Most discounting has ceased in your area due to perceived wind exposure. Therefore, this change in your BCEGS rating is not likely to have an immediate effect on homeowners rates in your area. However, it will have future impact if the lack of these code provisions result in higher losses and thus higher rates. My greater concern is the possibility of not renewing or offering coverage voluntarily by the insurance carriers licensed in the State.” Mr. Long further states “Interesting enough, only recently insurance companies shown an appreciable interest in construction code provisions. We have spent a considerable amount of time with them explaining code provisions and their relevance to insurability. You can expect that the actions of this BCC [Building Code Council] will likely have a greater impact on insurance availability and affordability from now on.”

'Following notification by ISO that the Town’s BCEGS rating would drop, the Town was given the opportunity by ISO to initiate an “Action Plan” designed to improve our BCEGS rating. This Action Plan establishes a course of action the Town can take that will improve our BCEGS rating. Within this Action Plan there a two major initiatives. One is an enhanced program to continue training of our building inspectors and the other initiative is for the Town to lobby the North Carolina General Assembly for legislation which would allow local municipalities to adopt “high regulatory standards”. If this legislation were introduced and passed, the Town could adopt wind borne debris standards that would apply throughout the entire Town and our BCEGS rating would be restored.

'Attached is a resolution number 1 requesting either the General Assembly or the Building Code Council to reinstate the wind borne debris standards applicable to the entire town. Staff feels that without these Building Code provisions (Section 1609.1.4) applicable for the entire town, the structural integrity of buildings and safety of our citizens and visitors will be compromised. Requiring protection from wind borne debris within 1,500 feet of the Atlantic Ocean does not offer the same degree of protection for all new structures built in the Town outside of the wind-borne debris region.

'As a result of the regression in our BCEGS rating, the Town Community Rating System (CRS) classification will also regress. We are currently a CRS class 6 community. As a class six community in exchange for the town enacting a number of mitigation activities designed to reduce flood losses and in following through on these activities, homeowners flood insurance polices receive a 20% reduction in annual premiums. The Community Rating system uses the BCEGS community rating as one of its ranking factors to determine a CRS classification in a community. With the failure to adopt the wind born debris standards by the Building Code Council, our BCEGS rating has dropped from a class 3 to a class 8. With this drop in BCEGS rating, the highest CRS classification the town could receive is a class 8.  A class 8 rating equates to a premium reduction from 20% to 10%.  There are 3,399 flood policies in effect within the town. As a result of our participation in the CRS program we are currently able to save our homeowners annually $341,639.00. Resolution 2 requests that various agencies address and resolve the faulty link between the Community Rating System reliance on the BCEGS rating."

Fletcher Willey, insurance agent involved in the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) he  feels the Mayor's review of the issue is correct; the connection between BCEGS and NFIP does not make sense; he supports the Town's position and would support the Board's adoption of the second resolution.

Kevin Schwartz, representing the Outer Banks Homebuilders Association; said that he agrees with the adoption of Resolution #2; he feels insurance agencies do not share its loss data with anyone; he does not feel the Building Code Council will include the windborne data back in its code; he feels the issue is being driven by the insurance agencies.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt Resolution #2 entitled "Resolution supporting the reevaluation of the link between BCEGS and CRS as it relates to provisions (1609.1.4 Protection of Openings) to the NC State Building Code" as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

Resolution #2, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"RESOLUTION SUPPORTING THE REEVALUATION OF THE LINK BETWEEN BCEGS AND CRS AS IT  RELATES TO PROVISIONS (1609.1.4 Protection of Openings) TO THE NORTH CAROLINA STATE BUILDING CODE

'WHEREAS, The Town of Nags Head Inspection Department was recently reevaluated by ISO, Inc., a supplier of statistical data and underwriting information resulting in a regression from the Building Code Effectiveness Grading Schedule (BCEGS) rating from a class 4 to a class 8; AND

'WHEREAS, the survey recognizes the building codes in effect in a community and how a community enforces those codes; AND

'WHEREAS, the results of the evaluations are distributed to insurers to assist in their insurance underwriting and premium development programs; AND

'WHEREAS, all communities within the high wind zone areas of North Carolina have similarly regressed due to the NC Building Code Council’s deletion of item 1609.1.4 of the State Building Code (Protection of Openings); AND

'WHEREAS, as a result of the regression in BCEGS Class 8 from a Class 4, the National Flood Insurance’s Community Rating System (CRS) will reclassify the Town’s Class 6 CRS rating to a Class 8 CRS rating; AND

'WHEREAS, there are 3,399 flood insurance policies in force in Nags Head insuring $738,465,900 in property values; AND

'WHEREAS, this regression from a CRS class 6 to a CRS class 8 will result in an increase in flood insurance premiums by 10%, costing Nags Head homeowners an additional $170,548 annually; AND 

'WHEREAS, item 1609.1.4 of the State Building Code (Protection of Openings) is a wind borne design standard and CRS is primarily a flood prevention program and the penalties to communities who participate in the CRS program brought on the Town’s regression in BCEGS is unreasonable and unwarranted; AND

'WHEREAS, the linkage between BCEGS and CRS is faulty, seriously flawed and represents an unrealistic and unwarranted approach to address building code issues with flood mitigation initiatives and must be corrected.

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Nags Head Board of Commissioners requests that FEMA, NFIP, CRS Committee and The North Carolina Department of Crime Control and Public Safety to immediately address the linkage between BCEGS and CRS and adopt rules that are fair, warranted and reasonable for communities that participate in the CRS program so that they are not penalized to the extent the CRS regulations now dictate. A loss of CRS rating will not only have an economic impact on municipalities that voluntarily participate in the CRS program, it will have a greater impact on communities who no longer will participate in the CRS program or will participate in implementing fewer CRS activities designed to reduce flood losses thus increasing future flood losses in the community, state and country."

NEW BUSINESS

Discussion of 2005 Festival of Thanksgiving event

Mayor Muller's memo dated April 11, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"I believe that it is now time for the Town to step up and assume responsibility for the Festival of Thanksgiving.   The Festival has a number of elements that have become important to the Town, particularly the Lightkeeper Award and the new award to be given for the first time this year honoring important members of the community who are no longer with us.

'The Festival Committee has struggled with a lack of volunteers for several years.  This past year health issues further restricted committee participation.  Dwight Gregory has resigned as chairman after doing yeoman’s service for several years.  Town staff, particularly Michelle Gray, have done most of the work of organizing the Festival.  Further, funds remain in the budget for a small Festival, without any further spending.

'I propose that the Town sponsor the opening ceremony on the Thursday before Thanksgiving with the awards ceremony and light refreshment afterwards.  Further we can approach the YMCA and see if they are interested in taking an active role in organizing the arts and crafts show.  If other groups are interested in sponsoring supporting events we can work with them as well.

'I hope the Board will give staff clear direction on how to proceed with the Festival planning.  I believe that it would be a shame to lose the tradition that we have been building."

Mayor Muller said that currently there are funds in the budget for the 2005 Festival of Thanksgiving event; he feels that the Festival Opening Ceremony has always been well received and should continue.  The Ceremony should include the Lightkeeper Award, the Nags Head Architectural Award, and the new Nags Header Award (honoring deceased citizens) presentations.  

Comr. Oakes said that Town staff has always picked up where the volunteers ended.  He spoke in favor of the tree seedlings giveaway which was done during the first few years of the Festival.  

Mayor Muller said he would like to see if organizations such as the YMCA would be interested in sponsoring arts/crafts booths and/or other traditional Festival events.

It was Board consensus to plan a Festival of Thanksgiving Ceremony for the Friday before Thanksgiving week; to authorize the Mayor to write letters to solicit volunteer support from organizations to sponsor other Festival events such as an arts/crafts show, fishing tournaments, etc.; and to include contacting the Master Gardeners for a program to give away tree seedlings to Town residents/property owners.

Financing of new South Nags Head Fire Station and new Water Tower:  

-
Consideration of Resolution to proceed with negotiation with banks

-
Consideration of Resolution to proceed with filing LGC application

-
Consideration of Declaration of official intent to reimburse expenditures 

-
Schedule of Public Hearing for April 2005 mid-month Board meeting

-
Approval of Change Order to Water Tower
Acting Finance Officer Kim Kenny summarized her memo dated March 30, 2005 which read in part as follows:

"Attached please find two (2) resolutions giving staff approval to proceed with the solicitation of financing proposals for the construction of the South Nags Head Fire Station and the Water Tower, and authorizing staff to file an application with the NC Local Government Commission (LGC).  

'Proposals are scheduled to be received from interested financial institutions on April 13, 2005 for presentation to the Board at the April 20, 2005, mid-month Board meeting.

'The financing proposals will be structured according to GS 160A-20, as amended, which allows for an installment purchase contract.  This Statute requires Local Government Commission (LGC) approval if:

-
The contract extends for five (5) or more years, obligates the unit to pay sums of money to another, and obligates the unit to pay $500,000 or a sum equal to 1/10 of 1% of the appraised value of the property subject to taxation by the contracting unit; or

-
The installment purchase involves construction/repair of fixtures/improvements on real property.

'In order to receive LGC approval, certain requirements, in addition to the approval of the attached resolution, must be met.  Below is a list of these requirements, and the related timetable.

April 6, 2005

-
Governing Body adopts a resolution directing staff to request 




proposals from financial institutions




-
Governing Body adopts a resolution authorizing staff to file an 




application with the LGC for approval of the projects and the financial 



contract

April 13, 2005
-
Proposals are received from financial institutions

April 15, 2005
-
Application must be filed in completion with the LGC by this date

April 20, 2005
-
Public Hearing to be held on the proposed financial contract




-
Consider staff’s recommendation for acceptance of financing contract

May 3, 2005

-
Application considered by the LGC"

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized the reason for the change order to the Water Tower in his memo dated March 30, 2005 which was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Attached please find Change Order #1 to the Water Tower Contract.   Cavanaugh & Associates is the engineer in charge of the Water Tower Project.  This Change Order is requested in order to accommodate 86 pilings at a depth of 45 feet instead of 78 pilings at a depth of 40 feet which was submitted by the contractor, Caldwell Tanks, following the bid.  The original design (as the project was bid) called for 78 pilings, at a depth of 45 feet (3,510 total feet).  This change was determined to be necessary after additional evaluation.  The bid document requested a unit price for additional piling depth, and Caldwell quoted $35.00 per foot.  The difference between the actual total piling depth (86 X 45 = 3,870 feet) and the bid depth of 3,510 feet, is 360 feet.  At the quoted price of #35.00 per foot, this equates to $12,600.00.  The Contractor is only charging the Town $10,183.50.

'The change in the contract price is an increase of $10,183.50.  The additional pilings required do not affect the contract completion date.  The attached Change Order Form details this change. 

'Staff is in support of Change Order #1 to the Water Tower Project Contract."

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the Resolution to proceed with negotiation with banks, the Resolution to proceed with filing the LGC application, to approve the Declaration of official intent to reimburse expenditures, to schedule a Public Hearing for the April 20, 2005, mid-month Board meeting at 7:30 p.m., and to approve Change Order #1 to the Water Tower Project.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.). 

The Resolution to proceed with negotiation with banks, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"A RESOLUTION REGARDING THE PROPOSED CONSTRUCTION AND FINANCING ARRANGEMENT OF THE SOUTH NAGS HEAD FIRE STATION AND THE WATER TOWER FOR THE TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

'DIRECTION TO STAFF TO REQUEST FINANCING PROPOSALS FROM BANKS

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head desires to construct a South Nags Head Fire Station and a Water Tower (the “Projects”) to better serve the citizens of Nags Head; AND 

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head desires to finance the construction of the necessary Projects by installment contract with a financial institution; AND

'WHEREAS, the Local Government Commission of the North Carolina Department of the State Treasurer requires that the Town of Nags Head make certain findings before the Commission can grant approval to the Town’s application for approval of this particular installment contract as authorized under North Carolina General Statute 160A, Article 3, Section 20.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina finds as follows:

1.
The proposed Projects are the construction of a Fire Station and a Water Tower.  The proposed method of financing is an installment contract not to exceed a 15-year maturity between the Town and a financial institution, for the full amount of the estimated construction cost.

2.
The construction of the Projects are necessary and expedient for the Town of Nags Head, due to steady and rapid growth of the Town’s population, as evidenced by an average increase of new residential units of 4.6% per year since 1987.

3.
The estimated construction cost of the Projects is $2,800,000, which includes construction and contingency.  The Projects will serve as full collateral.  Using this method of financing there will be absolutely no pledge of the Town’s taxing authority.

4.
The Town Attorney has rendered an opinion that the construction of the Projects is authorized by law, and is a purpose for which public funds may be expended pursuant to the Constitution and laws of North Carolina at this time.

5.
Because of the relatively small nature of the total project cost, the proposed installment contract is preferable to alternative financing mechanisms as follows:


a.
Current appropriations in the Town’s operating budget are inadequate to 



fund the Projects.


b.
Currently, fund balance available for appropriation is not sufficient to fund 


the Projects.


c.
The Town does not retire enough debt annually to fund the Projects 



using the “two-thirds limitation”.


d.
The proposed financing is preferable to a general obligation bond 




because the costs of authorizing and issuing bonds would be greater than 


those associated with the installment contract.


e.
Revenue bonds are inappropriate for the Projects.

6.
The Town will solicit proposals from financial institutions to assure that the Town is receiving the most favorable terms and interest rates.  After receiving competitive bids for financing the Projects, the Board of Commissioners will choose, upon Local Government Commission approval, to finance the total cost of the projects for a period not to exceed fifteen (15) years.

7.
Examination of the audit reports for the past three (3) years of the Town of Nags Head will show that the Town’s debt management policies are in strict compliance with North Carolina law.

8.
No increase in the property tax rate will be necessary to raise sums to fall due under this contract in each fiscal year during the term of the contract.  Funding for the debt service payments will be through annual appropriations in the operating budget for the general fund.

9.
The Town is not now and has never been in default in meeting its debt service obligations.

10.
The Town conducted a selection process in determining the proper site for the Projects in which alternatives were considered in regard to cost, location, and accessibility.

11.
The Board of Commissioners hereby directs the Acting Finance Officer to solicit proposals to finance the construction of the Projects."

The Resolution to proceed with filing the LGC application, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"A RESOLUTION REGARDING THE PROPOSED CONSTRUCTION AND FINANCING ARRANGEMENT OF THE SOUTH NAGS HEAD FIRE STATION AND THE WATER TOWER FOR THE TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

'AUTHORIZATION FOR STAFF TO FILE AN APPLICATION WITH THE NC LGC

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head desires to construct a South Nags Head Fire Station and a Water Tower (the “Projects”) to better serve the citizens of Nags Head; AND 

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head desires to finance the construction of the necessary Projects by installment contract with a financial institution; AND

'WHEREAS, the Local Government Commission of the North Carolina Department of the State Treasurer requires that the Town of Nags Head make certain findings before the Commission can grant approval to the Town’s application for approval of this particular installment contract as authorized under North Carolina General Statute 160A, Article 3, Section 20; AND

'WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners on April 6, 2005 authorized the Acting Finance Officer to solicit proposals to finance the construction of the Projects.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina, meeting in regular session on the 6th day of April 2005 finds as follows:

1.
The proposed Projects are the construction of a South Nags Head Fire Station and Water Tower.  The proposed method of financing is an installment contract not to exceed a 15-year maturity between the Town and a financial institution as determined on April 20, 2005, for the full amount of the estimated construction cost.  The sums to fall under the contract are adequate and not excessive for the proposed purpose.

2.
The construction of the Projects are necessary and expedient for the Town of Nags Head, due to steady and rapid growth of the Town’s population, as evidenced by an average increase of new residential units of 4.6% per year since 1987.

3.
The estimated construction cost of the Projects is $2,800,000.    The Projects will serve as full collateral.  Using this method of financing there will be absolutely no pledge of the Town’s taxing authority.

4.
The Town Attorney has rendered an opinion that the construction of the Projects is authorized by law, and is a purpose for which public funds may be expended pursuant to the Constitution and laws of North Carolina at this time.

5.
Because of the relatively small nature of the total project cost, the proposed installment contract is preferable to alternative financing mechanisms as follows:


a.
Current appropriations in the Town’s operating budget are inadequate to 



fund the Projects.


b.
Currently, fund balance available for appropriation is not sufficient to fund 


the Projects.


c.
The Town does not retire enough debt annually to fund the Projects using 


the “two-thirds limitation”.


d.
The proposed financing is preferable to a general obligation bond 




because the costs of authorizing and issuing bonds would be greater than 



those associated with the installment contract.


e.
Revenue bonds are inappropriate for the Projects.

6.
The Town solicited proposals from financial institutions to assure that the Town received the most favorable terms and interest rates.  After receiving competitive bids for financing the Projects, the Board of Commissioners chose, upon Local Government Commission approval, to finance the total cost of the project for not more than fifteen (15) years.

7.
Examination of the audit reports for the past three (3) years of the Town of Nags Head will show that the Town’s debt management policies are in strict compliance with North Carolina law.

8.
No increase in the property tax rate will be necessary to raise sums to fall due under this contract in each fiscal year during the term of the contract.  Funding for the debt service payments will be through annual appropriations in the operating budget for the general fund.

9.
The Town is not now and has never been in default in meeting its debt service obligations.

10.
The Town conducted a selection process in determining the proper site for the Projects in which alternatives were considered in regard to cost, location, and accessibility.


11.
The probable net revenues of the water tower portion of the Projects to be financed will be sufficient to meet the sums to fall due under the proposed contract.

'NOW, THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Acting Finance Officer is hereby authorized to act on behalf of the Town of Nags Head in filing an application with the North Carolina Local Government Commission for approval of the Projects and the proposed financing contract and other actions not inconsistent with this resolution."


The Declaration of official intent to reimburse expenditures, as approved, read in part as follows:

"DECLARATION OF OFFICIAL INTENT TO REIMBURSE EXPENDITURES

'I, Kimberly Kenny, Acting Finance Officer of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina (the "Town"), having been designated by the Board of Commissioners for the Town Board of Commissioners (the "Board"), for such purposes pursuant to a resolution duly adopted on April 6, 2005 and on behalf of the Town, DO HEREBY DECLARE as follows:

1.
This declaration of official intent is made pursuant to Section 1.150-2 of the Treasury Regulations to expressly declare the official intent of the Town to reimburse itself from the proceeds of debt to be hereinafter incurred by the Town for certain expenditures paid by the Town on or after the date which is sixty (60) days prior to the date hereof.

2.
The Town desires to expend its own funds for the purpose of paying certain costs of construction of the South Nags Head Fire Station and the Water Tower (the "Projects"), for which expenditures the Town reasonably expects to reimburse itself from the proceeds of debt to be incurred by the Town.

3.
The amount of $2,800,000 is the maximum principal amount of debt expected to be incurred for the purpose of paying the costs of the Projects."

Consideration of vacant positions on the Board of Adjustments, the Artwork Selection Committee, and the Personnel Grievance Panel

Board of Adjustments

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to appoint Emily Lewis as a temporary alternate on the Board of Adjustments until a permanent appointment is made.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

Personnel Grievance Panel

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to appoint George Barnes to the Personnel Grievance Panel to the position formerly held by Chuck Blazek.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

Comr. Sadler urged citizens to participate and become active in the Town by serving on Town Boards and Committees.

Staff is to include advertisements requesting citizens to serve the Town on a Board or Committee in the upcoming Town Newsletter and as an advertisement in local newspapers.

Report from Citizens Advisory Committee

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of March 14, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"MINUTES APPROVAL

Minutes from the February 14, 2005 meeting were approved.  

'DISCUSSION OF RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF TOWN CO-SPONSORED/SUPPORTED SURFING EVENT


Chief Cameron explained the Town is considering co-sponsoring 2-3 events a year i.e. St. Patrick’s Day Parade, a surfing contest with a special event process.  Commercial publicity or vending would not be allowed on the beach.  After some discussion by the Committee a motion was made by Russell Lay and seconded by Fred Chatelain to express support for the Town to co-sponsor a surfing event where the advertising would be critiqued closely by the Town; the motion unanimously passed.  

'UPDATE ON SURFSIDE AND SEAGULL DRIVES, SANDBAG AND EMERGENCY BERM PROJECTS

Public Works Director Dave Clark provided a detailed report on the status of Surfside and Seagull Drives as well as a status report on the sandbag and emergency berm projects.  

'UPDATE ON RED-LIGHT CAMERAS

Chief Cameron reported that the Board passed a motion at the March 2nd Board meeting to reject all bids received associated with the red-light camera program.  At this time it is administratively cost prohibitive to begin this program.

'DISCUSSION OF SUPPORT FOR TOWN TO PURCHASE “OPEN SPACE”

After some universal discussion it was the consensus of the Committee that the Town initiate an organized effort to proactively seek out the ways and means to acquire properties in the Town for preservation of green/open space and/or recreational use.  Peter Rascoe made this a motion to present a resolution to the Board of Commissioners and was seconded by Russell Lay; the motion unanimously passed.  

'Susan Boncek stated the Dare County Parks and Recreation Department is in need of property for indoor swimming facilities in the three districts and would like support from the municipalities.  

'NEW BUSINESS/OPEN DISCUSSION

CHAIRMAN BOB SANDERS noted that Kevin Schwartz sent word that he would not be able to attend today’s meeting due to a conflict.

Chairman Sanders commended Susan Boncek on the newspaper articles advertising the Nags Header Award that will be presented in the Fall.  

'PETER RASCOE read a thank you note from Mr. and Mrs. Robert Harrell of Suffolk, Va. property owners of 3611 Virginia Dare Trail.  They thanked the Committee for recognizing their cottage during the Residential Nags Head Style Architectural Award process.

'CLIFF OGBURN requested to add to the April agenda the discussion of a resolution of support for Dare County Parks and Recreation Department to look at the feasibility of indoor swimming facilities in the three districts.  
'Cliff shared with the Committee that the Town of Asheville is offering their citizens a training course that educates them on all aspects of the how the Town operates i.e. Public Safety, Zoning, Public Works, etc.   The course is offered twice a year; he thought this might be something our Town could consider offering.

'Another suggestion he offered was to hold a quarterly community walk with staff; this would bring items of concern to the attention of the Town.  

'RASCOE HUNT asked if it would be possible to conduct a survey (similar to the recent school survey) or to include in the next newsletter to ask the property owners if they would be willing to donate money towards the purchase of open space property.  Chief Cameron explained the Mayor determines the content of the newsletter.

'SUSAN BONCEK thanked Michelle Gray for all she does to help the Committee.

'MARK DUNLEVY reported a concern that a private tractor is parked on the berm in South Nags Head near Harvest Street and is leaking fluids.  

'PUBLIC SAFETY DIRECTOR CAMERON

1.
Chief Cameron stated that he would be meeting with real estate rental property managers and Kevin Schwartz on Tuesday, March 15th to discuss weddings on the beach.

2.
NC DOT has installed two new traffic signals - Tanger Outlet Mall and Bonnett Street.  The YMCA is moving their entrance north to line it up with the Bonnet Street traffic signal.  

3.
Chief Cameron attended the Transportation Input Task Force meeting last week; Nags Head had the most representation from staff in attendance.  NC DOT was contacted to have the Tanger Outlet Mall traffic signal included in the computer looping system.  

4.
The St. Patrick’s Day Parade went very well on Sunday; a lot of people were here this past weekend.

5.
The Harley Davidson Biker weekend is scheduled for April 8-10, 2005.

6.
The construction process for the South Nags Head fire station is progressing well.

7.
Mayor Bob Muller, Town Manager Webb Fuller and Comr. Bill Pitt of Kill Devil Hills went to Washington DC last week to lobby for the beach re-nourishment project.  

8.
Chief Cameron will serve as the Acting Deputy Town Manager until the new Town Manager hires his/her own Deputy.  Until then, the Deputy's work will continue to be spread among several employees."
Comr. Sadler - Education Seminar

Comr. Sadler reported on the League of Women’s Voters seminar which took place earlier this year and in which Planning Director Tim Wilson participated for the Town.  The seminar provided educational information about local governments.  She suggested that the CAC be congratulated for seeing that this type of informative seminar is needed in the Town.  Comr. Sadler said that a meeting should be set up to educate residents/citizens about the Town and its processes.

Mayor Muller suggested that the summer intern, a position approved earlier during the Consent Agenda, may be able to be utilized for this purpose.

Report from Artwork Selection Committee

The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of March 9, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"ARTIST JOHN ORLICH STAINED GLASS COMMISSION

Stained glass artist John Orlich presented three (3) designs in black and white of his proposed commission for Committee review.  It is anticipated that the artwork will be hung in the front lobby glass window on the left panel.  

Later in the meeting, after further review of all designs, it was unanimous Committee consensus that Mr. Orlich prepare Design A in color for review at the next Committee meeting.

'WES LASSITER AND RHONDA BATES

Committee members reviewed the artwork from artists Wes Lassiter and Rhonda Bates from Red Drum Pottery in Frisco.

The Committee passed a unanimous motion to purchase Pompano Relief tile artwork for the price of $245.  The motion was seconded by Melanie Smith which passed unanimously.

'DISCUSSION OF APPOINTMENTS TO ARTWORK COMMITTEE

Committee members discussed possible replacements for Professional Artist, Supporter of the Arts and Art Critic.  

'All three members agreed they would be willing to serve one more term as long as the Board of Commissioners was satisfied.

'PLACEMENT OF ARTWORK

It was Committee consensus to make the following artwork placements:

Artist Mary Edna Fraser - West Shackleford Banks - across from employee entrance door on second floor

Artist Daryl Law - Space Wrangler - on right side of employee entrance hallway on second floor"

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY 

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Update of Surfside/Seagull access letters

Surfside Drive

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that the request for access easement letters was forwarded to Surfside/Seagull property owners during the last two (2) weeks.  So far, one easement was received; one property owner would not grant an easement because their septic system is located in the requested easement area. 

It was Board consensus that Mr. McRee send another letter to the property owner Mr. McRee mentioned asking for five feet on the east or the west side of their property or ten feet on one side of their property for use as an access easement.  The Town Clerk was directed to distribute a copy of the letter to Board members.

Comr. Sadler asked for clarification of Mr. McRee's letter; she is concerned that those property owners receiving the letter will think the Town has abandoned the street.  It was Board consensus that Mr. McRee send out additional letters to all property owners with clarification information, specifically that the Town has not abandoned Surfside/Seagull Drives. 

Mayor Muller suggested that Mr. McRee send out the letters after waiting a few more days to see what responses are received.  

Comr. Sadler said she feels a better response may be received if clarification is provided, i.e., the Town is not abandoning the street because a portion of Surfside is still functional.

Seagull Drive

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that three (3) responses have been received so far from Seagull property owners in response to the access easements letters.  

Comr. Sadler asked if the Town asked for and was turned down for permission from CAMA to rebuild Seagull Drive; Town Manager Fuller explained that CAMA came to Town, reviewed the situation, and stated that if the Town applied to rebuild, it would most likely be turned down.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Update of gas franchise ordinance

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that he has no new information about the gas franchise ordinance; he said that he spoke with attorney Bobby Outten who has talked with the attorney for the Natural Gas Company; the Company has indicated that they do not want to install a screen around their facility; Town of Kill Devil Hills attorney Bobby Outten will remove that requirement and address it in their zoning regulations.

Mayor Muller reported that he has received notice from DOT that they have issued a right-of-way encroachment permit to both NC Power and the Natural Gas Company for installation of their facilities on US 158.  

The Town had a number of issues with the proposed gas ordinance as did other Towns.  Town Manager Fuller said that Kill Devil Hills will soon address the second reading of the ordinance; they are willing to accept it in ordinance form but not in franchise form.  The gas line can serve on private properties but not on municipal properties.

Mayor Muller said that when the Gas Company wants to come to Nags Head and address the issues with the ordinance/franchise, they will.  He suggested that the Town obtain a copy of the agreements the Gas Company has with the Towns of Kitty Hawk and Kill Devil Hills.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Discussion of WCU's in the Village at Nags Head

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that he met with staff recently to discuss ownership of the unclaimed  water consumption units (WCU); he feels that Ammons Dare is the owner of all outstanding WCU's except to the extent units were extended to some other entity that the Town is not aware of.  Mr. McRee suggested that the Town cut a check to Ammons Dare Corporation for the outstanding balance for units not used and those that believe they have WCU ownership are to work it out with Ammons Dare Corporation.  He stated that even though the Corporation is dissolved, under NC law it still exists and is able to take a limited number of actions such as dispersing assets that may have been found.

Mr. McRee made another suggestion that if a property owner feels that they have ownership of WCU's, they may present proof to the Town and the Town may be able to look into that situation; Ammons Dare can execute a release - relieving the Town of any further responsibility or liability for the value of the WCU paid to that individual.

Town Manager Fuller stated that most of the letters Ammons Dare wrote when it assigned a WCU to a subdivision indicated that any unused or unassigned WCU would revert back to Ammons Dare ownership. The Town does not know of any arrangements made between Ammons Dare and any owner; the Town also does not know if, when Ammons Dare dissolved, any assets were split up and how those assets were allocated.  The only thing to do is to go back in history or to wait for someone to bring in something showing that Ammons Dare allocated a WCU and then determine if the ownership is in someone else's interest. 

Comr. Sadler said that she prefers sending everything to Ammons Dare Corporation for them to work out.  She said that she agreed with Mayor Pro Tem Murray to send out a notice to property owners and if they are owed something, they can come in, show ownership, and be reimbursed.

Mr. McRee said that the possibility always exists that if the Town has monies they believe is owed to someone, they can send it to the State and property owners can contact the State to get their money.

Mayor Muller suggested that there are benefits to each of the proposed solutions discussed as well as downsides to each.  It was Board consensus that Town Manager Fuller and Town Attorney Ike McRee meet and bring forward a specific, not a general, formula(s) to resolve the issue.  As an example, Mayor Muller said that if the Town sends a single check to Ammons Dare, what is the process, benefits, downside, and costs; if a time period is set up, what is the process, benefits, downside, and costs.  A recommendation is also to be provided if it can be agreed upon by both Town Manager Fuller and Mr. McRee.   Mayor Muller noted that there are different values among the Board; however, a goal shared among Board members is to clear the books at the least expense to the Town.   

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Nags Head Construction lawsuits

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that the Nags Head Construction lawsuit concerning architectural standards is still pending in the Court of Appeals, he is waiting for a decision.

The lawsuit Nags Head Construction filed the second time on architectural standards is still pending in Trial Court; no response has been received yet. 

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Fuller - Surfside/Seagull Drives

Town Manager Fuller pointed out that staff had prepared CAMA applications to repair Surfside/Seagull Drives but did not send in the applications based on Board direction.  

Town Manager reported that a group of property owners on Surfside Drive would like to do a consolidated beach push - although no one has approached the Town directly yet; the application has to go to CAMA in Elizabeth City and nothing has been heard from Elizabeth City.  Since the Town’s right-of-way still exists, the Town should also be involved.  Town Manager Fuller expressed his concern about access to the Town’s waterline if a primary dune with beach push is developed.    He also noted that staff understands that a group of people on Seagull may be discussing their own beach nourishment project.  Town Manager Fuller said he has no additional information; he expects if it occurred, it would take place by the end of the month because of turtle nesting season.

Town Manager Fuller - DOT light at Station 20

At Town Manager Fuller’s direction, Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron reported that the estimated cost to fix the caution lights at the North Fire Station (Station 20) is $2,000; he requested Board approval of this expenditure.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to authorize the transfer of expenditures from Sanitation tipping fees to Police Capital in the amount of $2,000 to repair the Station 20 caution light.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).

Town Manager Fuller - Consent Agenda item concerning Police Command Trailer for lease/purchase

Chief Cameron explained the issue concerning the replacement of the Police Command Trailer; the resolution of approval was adopted in the Consent Agenda.  The bid responses received were higher than expected; he noted the continuing high cost of gasoline.  The bank loan will be increased by $15,000 to cover the additional cost.   Board members concurred.

Town Manager Fuller - Bulk Pickup

Town Manager Fuller’s memo concerning bulk pickup was presented to Board members and read in part as follows:

"As you may already know, the Town provides its citizens with a bulk item pick up service from October 1 through April 30 each year.  During the high season, this service is temporarily halted due to the need for increased refuse pick up services.  Instead, we have permitted our citizens to enter the gated yard at our Public Works facility during normal business hours to drop off their bulk items at one of the roll off containers loaded there.  Situated outside of the Public Works gate a year years ago, the roll off containers had to be moved inside the secure area because of an increase in the amount of construction and demolition debris that was being improperly unloaded.

'Construction on the new water tank is resulting in increased heavy vehicle traffic through the Public Works yard. Consequently, the ensure the safety of our citizens, I have decided to temporarily close this area to public traffic.  Citizens will now be asked to take their bulk items to Dare County (if they are unable to call for a pick up because the service is unavailable).

'In the meantime, the Town will work to develop a safe alternative to providing public access to the Public Works yard."

Comr. Sadler asked that staff include information on bulk pickup in the upcoming Newsletter and on the Town’s email broadcast.

Public Works Director Dave Clark clarified that bulky items such as appliances, etc. are not picked up during the summer; however brush is picked up year-round.

The bulk pickup/dropoff discussion is to be included on the April 20, 2005, mid-month Board meeting agenda; staff is to provide a list of recommendations.  

Town Manager Fuller - Gasoline prices

Town Manager Fuller said that the continuing high cost of gasoline is being monitored by staff and has become an issue; the Town will be out of gasoline in some departments very soon.  He stated that unless directed, service levels will not change based on the high cost of gasoline.

Comr. Sadler asked for staff to provide at the April 20, 2005, mid-month meeting possible suggestions to conserve gasoline costs.   
Town Manager Fuller - Request for closed session

Town Manager Fuller requested a Closed Session to discuss possible land acquisition.

MAYOR’S AGENDA  

Mayor Muller - Distribution of evaluation/ranking of CIP proposals

It was Board consensus to schedule a CIP Workshop for Wednesday, April 13, 2005, at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room.  

Mayor Muller - NC Coastal Communities Coalition Conference

Mayor Muller distributed handouts of this year’s North Carolina Coastal Communities Coalition Conference scheduled to be held May 12-13, 2005 in Emerald Isle.

Mayor Muller - North Fire Station

Mayor Muller stated that for several years the Town has discussed a north fire station with the Town of Kill Devil Hills.  He expects that an initial proposal will come from the Town of Kill Devil Hills after their next Board of Commissioners meeting which will begin discussions.  Mayor Muller feels this will be a good long term solution to fire service. 

Mayor Muller - Zoning Amendments

Mayor Muller asked the Board if there was interest in pursuing the following two (2) zoning amendments:

- Zoning amendment to identify who can change the zoning in the Village at Nags Head at SPD-C District.  Currently the ordinance is not specific about the process to use and commercial sites are leaving and turning into residential.  It was Board consensus that staff draft an ordinance amendment to allow the Board to have better control over rezoning in the Village as development occurs.   A moratorium/ordinance stopping development will not be imposed while the proposal is being considered. 

- Zoning amendment to allow the Board to suspend development activity while a specific issue is being discussed.  A moratorium/ordinance stopping development could be imposed without a public hearing up to a one-month period of time, or at least until the Board's next meeting.  Permits would not be issued as long as specific criteria is identified and there is a time limit.  It was Board consensus that staff draft an ordinance amendment to this effect.

Mayor Muller - Minimum Housing Ordinance

Mayor Muller reminded Board members that the Town's Minimum Housing Ordinance states that if a house is on the wet sand beach, it violates the State Housing Code and is subject to the process that leads to its demolition.  He asked the Board to reconsider that section of the ordinance because the   mean high water mark is variable.  

Town Attorney Ike McRee questioned if the Town intends to modify the nuisance portion of the ordinance also because this language came from the existing nuisance portion of the Town Code. 

Mayor Muller said that he would review the Minimum Housing Ordinance further and may bring back a report for further Board discussion. 

Mayor Muller - Revisiting issues

Mayor Muller noted that Board members revisiting previous issues was brought up earlier today during the Audience Response portion of the meeting.  He said that when the Board sees a better idea, then the Board should maintain the opportunity to review other ideas; the Town is not static and things change constantly.  He said that his problem with the current Board is bringing issues to closure.  He encouraged the Board when they feel things are not right to bring them back for discussion and reconsideration.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA 

Comr. Oakes - Discussion of profit/nonprofit organizations

Planning Director Tim Wilson's memo dated March 31, 2005 was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"On January 27, 2005 a Notice of Violation and Enforcement Order (NOV) was issued to the Nags Head YMCA.  The nature of the violation for which the YMCA was cited was a use violation, being the allowance of commercial use activities by private business interests utilizing YMCA facilities.  It was found that such activity constituted a violation of the use definition under which the YMCA was permitted and operates under and the conduct of the use found in violation was ordered to cease.  The YMCA was also advised of their right of appeal to the NOV should they have disagreed with the findings and order contained in the NOV.  The YMCA did not appeal the NOV and have complied with its requirements.  Since the upcoming discussion of profit and nonprofit uses finds it origin in the January 27, 2005 NOV that was issued to the YMCA, a copy of this document is attached for your reference which more fully describes the enforcement action taken and why.

'In regards to the zoning standards and regulations that are applied to commercial uses and nonprofit uses as a whole, they are different.  The zoning ordinance is very diligent in protecting residential uses and properties from the impacts of commercial use activities.  First and foremost, it is the intent of the zoning ordinance to not permit commercial uses in principal residential zoning districts.  Consideration of commercial uses in residential areas may only be considered where it is demonstrated that there would not be any negative impacts to a residential zone.   And where commercial uses adjoin residential zones, the ordinance requires extensive buffering and setback requirements in an attempt to mitigate the impacts of the commercial use.  

'There are a very limited number of specific exceptions where nonprofit organizations are allowed in residential zones.  The Nags Head YMCA stands as an example of one of these uses, with the permitting of YMCA facilities in the R-2 District occurring under the use classification of “nonprofit outreach center with aquatic fitness facility.”  These exceptions however, even though at first glance may appear to be very different and unrelated types of uses, do share a commonality other than simply being nonprofit in nature.  This commonality is that the locating of the use in residential zones is either a proximity necessity in that the use is to conveniently provide needed or desired services to the surrounding residential use, and/or the nonprofit organization or use is considered desirable in satisfying broader social or community needs.  The permitting of YMCA facilities in a residential zone satisfies both of these criteria, perhaps more strongly the latter of the two.  It is this defining characteristic that serves as the basis for allowing nonprofit uses in residential zones, as it is directly related to achieving the fundamental legislative purposes of zoning to promote the public health, safety, morals and general welfare.  Certain regulatory concessions are made are made for nonprofits organizations in exchange for their contributions to the broader public good.

'The connection between legislative purpose, stated ordinance intent, defined use classifications, and use location is considered sound and in accordance with good zoning practice.  Conversely, staff does not find that a rational nexus exists for the encroachment or introduction of commercial for profit uses in residential zones.  Such a change from the well established policies and standards of the present zoning ordinance would be considered a major departure.  Such a change in policy would be considered a potential regulatory slippery slope in that if the introduction of commercial use activities are permitted for one nonprofit organization, then other nonprofit organizations and uses as a group would be required to be treated equally."

Comr. Oakes said he would like to see a change in the ordinance concerning the impact of nonprofit organizations conducting indoor activities.

Mayor Muller said that he does not want to see a change in the current policy/ordinance; he does not think the same set of zoning regulations should be used for both profit and non-profit organizations.   He stated further that he feels it is more a question of what the site is developed for and how a site is used.

Comr. Sadler agreed with Mayor Muller as she feels the YMCA was constructed with specific direction of what can and cannot be done.

Comr. Oakes - Discussion of school survey

Mayor Muller distributed a copy of the latest school survey; a demographic profile summary was also distributed. 

Mayor Muller explained that the information distributed represents the 2004 component; about half the students in Nags Head have shifted out of Town; this occurred because the school board did not agree to modify the attendance line.  He feels that it is important for the Board to recognize what is happening.  

Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that the Board of Education has been willing to penalize Nags Head parents and children to try to accomplish a goal that was not accomplished. 

Comr. Oakes noted that the data indicates that:

-
A significant number of Nags Head’s kids have left

-
Board of Education goals were not accomplished

-
The small population could now be fit into FFHS

This data was provided for information as this issue continues to be of concern. 

Comr. Oakes - Discussion of housing information maps

Comr. Oakes thanked Planner Andy Garman for his assistance in providing the housing information maps.  He pointed out:

-
Approximately 75% of the Town's housing is 3 bedrooms or greater

-
Cottage courts are going away rapidly

-
The Vision Statement identifies diversity of houses but smaller housing is disappearing rapidly

Comr. Sadler is concerned that there is no place for a couple to stay anymore.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray expressed his concern that the Beach Road needs to stay the way it is right now in order to preserve Nags Head.  

Mayor Muller said that Nags Head started as an affordable beach; there are ways to allow much smaller lots and tie housing size to lot size.

Mayor Muller appointed Comr. Sadler, Comr. Oakes and the Planning Board Chairman and the Citizens Advisory Committee Chairman to each appoint two (2) members to a committee to look broadly at the issue of housing diversity and development patterns on the Beach Road which would address cottage courts, etc. 
Comr. Sadler - Town Cemetery

Comr. Sadler thanked Planner Andy Garman for the Town Cemetery information and maps which she said were very thorough and helpful.

Discussion of a Town Cemetery is to be included on the April 20, 2005 mid-month meeting agenda.

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to enter Closed Session to instruct agents in the acquisition of real property and to adjourn to a CIP Workshop on April 13, 2005, at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Gray was absent.).  The time was 4:30 p.m.
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